                                                                [image: KClogo_v_b_m2]

Law, Justice, Health and Human Services Committee
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SUBJECT

AN ORDINANCE requiring the council review of bylaws for the operation of the citizens' committee on independent oversight; and amending Ordinance 15611, Section 9, as amended, and K.C.C. 2.36.050..

SUMMARY

This proposed ordinance would have the county council approve by motion the bylaws for the Citizen’s Committee on Independent Oversight.  The bylaws would govern the committee meeting times, quorums, and operating procedures.  This committee will support the activities of the county’s Office of Law Enforcement Oversight, which is responsible for civilian oversight of the King County Sheriff’s Office.  

BACKGROUND

The King County Sheriff’s Office (KCSO) provides a variety of law enforcement services throughout the King County.  The sheriff’s office provides law enforcement services for unincorporated King County, provides services to cities and other governmental agencies under contract. Furthermore, the sheriff’s office is responsible for the operation of the county's automated fingerprint identification system (AFIS), courthouse security, and the E-911 call and dispatch center.  Finally, the sheriff must also provide a variety of statutorily mandated services that are unique sheriff’s responsibilities, such as the service of court orders related to civil court filings, issuing concealed weapons permits, and sex offender registration.  Consequently, the KCSO is one of the largest law enforcement agencies in the Pacific Northwest.  

Council Actions to Improve KCSO Oversight.  Beginning in January 2006, the county council’s Law, Justice and Human Services Committee held eleven meetings to consider civilian oversight for the sheriff’s office.  The committee reviewed existing systems for the resolution of the citizen complaints and other investigations of employee misconduct.  The committee also reviewed the systems used by the Ombudsman/Office of Citizen Complaint to evaluate, categorize, and investigate citizen complaints against sheriff’s employees.  Additionally, the committee received an extensive briefing on the systems in place in the sheriff’s Internal Investigations Unit for their reviews of allegations of misconduct and citizen complaints.  Finally, committee members also had several briefings from the sheriff’s Blue Ribbon Panel which was charged in March 2006 to review many of the areas that the committee was reviewing.

Ordinance 15611—Initial Oversight Ordinance  The Law, Justice and Human Services Committee, based on its deliberations and its review of the Blue Ribbon Panel report, developed legislation with the goal to design a system for civilian oversight that allowed for the independent civilian monitoring and evaluation of ongoing investigations.  On October 9, 2006, the council approved Ordinance 15611 regarding civilian oversight of the King County Sheriff's Office, creating the Office of Law Enforcement Oversight (OLEO) as an independent office within the legislative branch.  OLEO was given significant powers to review complaints and investigations that paralleled the responsibilities identified as best practices during council deliberations and advanced by the Blue Ribbon Panel.  The legislation also allowed for the creation of a citizens oversight committee to support the new office.

Issues with Labor Halt Implementation  Shortly after the council approved Ordinance 15611, establishing the requirements for civilian oversight of the sheriff's office, the King County Police Officers Guild (KCPOG) filed an unfair labor practice charge against the county.  On November 19, 2007, the county and the KCPOG finalized an agreement that Ordinance 15611 would be treated as a labor policy and that this policy would need to be bargained in good faith.  After which, the King County Police Officers Guild dismissed its unfair labor practice charge against the county.  As a consequence of this agreement, the executive took no action to implement the elements of Ordinance 15611.

Oversight Legislation Modified to Address Labor Agreement.  On December 8, 2008, the council passed Ordinance 16327 approving a new five-year collective bargaining agreement between King County and the King County Police Officers Guild.  The new collective bargaining agreement required the county to repeal most of Ordinance 15611, eliminating the primary components of the legislation establishing the Office of Law Enforcement Oversight.  Nevertheless, also on December 8, 2008, the council adopted Motion 12892, which reaffirmed its commitment to establishing a system of civilian oversight as outlined in Ordinance 15611. 

The council stated in its motion that there was still a need for civilian oversight of the sheriff’s office and an independent organization within county government that will monitor ongoing investigations of misconduct, help resolve cases, implement methods for increasing the level of public trust and transparency, identify systemic issues within sheriff's office, and offer recommendations for reform.  Therefore, in May 2009 the council adopted Ordinance 16511 to establish a system of civilian oversight in accordance with the existing labor agreement.  The ordinance was developed to address the adopted collective bargaining agreement while also preserving some civilian oversight capabilities for the office.

While this legislation allowed the county to establish civilian oversight of the sheriff’s office, it fell short of the ensuring that the new office had the access and responsibilities that had been recommended by the Blue Ribbon Panel and the council’s evaluation of national best practices. Ordinance 16511 has been codified as KCC 2.75.

The executive appointed Charles Gaither to the position of OLEO Director and the council confirmed this appointment of Mr. Gaither in September 2011 with Motion 13563.  The office began operation in October 2011.

Establishing a Citizen’s Committee on Independent Oversight  The council created in Ordinance 16511 a Citizen’s Committee on Independent Oversight to work with the director of the Office of Law Enforcement Oversight.  The council intended that the OLEO director have a resource that represented the county’s diverse population to advise the director on policy and public perceptions of the sheriff’s office.  

This group was intended to be an advisory committee similar to the county’s other volunteer boards and commissions that provide public input and advice to many other county programs.  These groups are generally staffed by the organization they work with, for example, the Department of Community and Human Services provides basic support (helping set agendas, scheduling, obtaining meeting space, communicating with board members, responding to basic information requests, and taking minutes) to a variety of boards such as the King County Mental Health Advisory Board.  And like these various boards, the council intended that the Citizen’s Committee on Independent Oversight to identify and advise the OLEO director on matters important to the county’s diverse communities and to provide community input as needed as the director conducts OLEO reviews.  

When the OLEO legislation was modified to address the KCPOG MOU related to the oversight, the following elements were established in King County Code:

1. The executive shall appoint, subject to council confirmation, a citizens' committee on independent oversight to advise the director of the office of law enforcement oversight on policies, procedures and practices relating to officer misconduct, discipline and other responsibilities of the director of the office of law enforcement oversight.
2. The committee shall include 11 members of the public who represent the geographic, ethnic and economic diversity of the sheriff's service area.  The committee members shall be appointed for three-year terms, subject to reappointment for additional terms.  The committee shall consist of:
a. three members representing cities that contract with the sheriff for law enforcement services, 
b. four members shall represent unincorporated King County; and,
c. four members shall be selected at-large.  
3. The committee shall make recommendations to the director regarding:
a. Misconduct and discipline policies, procedures and practices of the sheriff's office;
b. Policies, procedures and practices related to other responsibilities of the director of the office of law enforcement oversight; and
c. Public perceptions of the sheriff, the sheriff's deputies and their roles and functions in the community.

It was the intent of the council that the committee members serve as a means for the OLEO director to communicate with King County's diverse communities.  The council envisioned that, with the establishment of the committee, there would be an increase in the kind of communication that fosters accountability and public understanding of the misconduct and discipline policies, procedures and practices of the sheriff's office, and other issues related to the director’s oversight responsibilities.  However, the legislation is very clear that the committee shall not review or advise the director of the office of law enforcement oversight on individual complaints, investigations, or disciplinary actions.

Nevertheless, in the ordinance, there was no direct guidance for the OLEO director related to the establishment of committee operations.  For example, the ordinance did not establish how often meetings should be convened, what level of support the committee would need from the OLEO director, or operationally, how the committee could best support the OLEO director in carrying out oversight requirements.

ANALYSIS

In its deliberations related to creating independent oversight of the KCSO, the council has elected to support civilian oversight, supported by citizen input.  The council chose to establish an independent office to review sheriff’s office internal investigations and the resolution of complaints.  Nevertheless, the council also recognized that an independent civilian office could benefit from input from the county’s diverse communities and serve as mechanism to further improve sheriff’s office accountability.  As noted above, the establishment of civilian oversight has been subject to significant labor scrutiny.  In order to ensure that the Citizen’s Committee on Independent Oversight is properly established and that its responsibilities and scope of work address the council’s intended purposes; council review of the committee’s bylaws would appear to be a reasonable requirement.  This ordinance requires that the council approve by motion the committee’s bylaws, to include meeting times, quorum requirements, and any other operational procedures.  The council’s review will ensure that the committee meets council expectations for its operations while also avoiding any issues that might lead to labor issues.  

ATTENDEES:

· Charles Gaither, Director, Office of Law Enforcement Oversight 
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